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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

August 14
th

, 2012 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers. 

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug 

Huffman, Electric Director; Anne Martin, Recreation Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; and David Kahler, 

Development Services Director. Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director, was absent.   

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The Mayor asked if there 

were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no additions or deletions.  Mr. Martin made a motion 

to set the agenda, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the minutes from the June 10, 2012 regular meeting, seconded by Mr. 

Withers, and carried unanimously.  

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A concerned approving the annual DallasFest concert with corresponding street closures and alcohol 

sales.  DallasFest will be held on Friday, August 31, 2012 from 7:00 pm until 10:00 pm.  The usual street 

closures are W. Main St. from Gaston St. to Oakland St., and N. Holland St. from Trade St. to Church St.  As 

usual, the Shriners would like to operate a Beer Tent as a fund raising opportunity for their charities. 

 

Item 5B was a resolution officially designating Captain Allen Scott as the Town’s ABC Enforcement Officer.  

He has been performing in this function for as long as the Town has had alcohol sales, but the State did not have 

a copy of a resolution on file.  This will formalize and create proper documentation for the State records. 

(Exhibit A) 

 

Item 5C concerned closing Town Hall for the 2012 National Election on Tuesday, November 6, 2012.  The 

Town received a request from the Gaston County Director of Elections requesting that Town Hall, which serves 

as one of the two polling places in Dallas, be closed for business for the National Election.  The six full time 

employees assigned to Town Hall would be required to use accrued leave to cover the missed work time. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Mr. Ray Jenkins and Mr. Tim Hayes, representing R&R Powder Coating, 190 Gibson Court, had requested time 

on the agenda, but were not present at the meeting.  Mayor Coleman stated that Mr. Jenkins was asking the 

Board to re-evaluate the Storm Water Fee structure. 

 

Ms. Anne Martin, Recreation Director, presented the 8-year-old Dixie Youth Baseball Team medals for 

winning the North Carolina State Tournament and for representing North Carolina at the Regional Tournament.  

Each player received a medal and was recognized in front of the audience.  Mr. Troy Sharpe, Assistant Coach, 
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thanked Ms. Martin for her dedication to the recreation programs in Dallas.  He outlined the team’s 

performance in the District, State, and Regional Tournaments.  Mayor Coleman congratulated the team and 

thanked Ms. Martin, the coaches, and especially the parents and families for their time and dedication to youth 

sports. 

 

Ms. Summer Collins, 413 S. Gaston St., spoke against the proposed facilities fees that were to be presented later 

in the meeting.  She stated that she believes Dallas does not provide as many amenities for children as other 

small towns in the area and that the fees should be reconsidered. 

 

Mr. George Jaggers III asked about the status of improvements at Jaggers Park and he agreed with Ms. Collins 

on the fee structure. 

 

Mr. Brian Woods, not a Town resident, did not think there should be a fee for teams practicing and using the 

facilities outside of the normal ball season. 

 

Mr. Curtis Wilson, 438 S. Gaston St., asked if the Board could submit a work order to the appropriate Town 

staff to move the “Angel” pole to the new manger scene location.  The pole could not be moved last year with 

the relocation of the manger scene, but that problem has been solved now and he would like for the pole to be 

moved to the new site.  Also, when the new Weather Siren was tested recently, he could not hear it inside 106 

Carlton St., where he was at the time.  He thought the siren was supposed to have a three mile radius of sound.  

He is in favor of the siren and was excited that Dallas obtained one, but is concerned it cannot be heard well 

enough. 

 

Mr. James Muhammed, Chapman Point Circle, does not understand the proposed charges and does not believe 

there should be a charge to use facilities. 

 

Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., understands that there has to be changes to rates, but he is opposed to the 

current rate increases for water and sewer.  He used 50 more gallons of water this month, as opposed to last 

month, and his bill increased a total of $4.13 more between the water charge and the sewer charge.  He asked 

that the Board keep senior citizens in mind when reviewing the rates. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 

 

Mr. Huffman introduced new employee Barry Carpenter, Senior Electric Lineman.  Mr. Carpenter started 

employment with Dallas on July 31
st
 and has 20 years of experience in the field.   

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Martin made a motion to go into a public hearing, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. (6:29) 

Mr. Kahler presented an amendment to Chapter K, “Disorderly Conduct and Public Nuisances”, Article II, 

Section K-II-2, “Noises Expressly Prohibited; Subsection 3, “General Entertainment”.  The amendment would 

adjust the times on Friday and Saturday nights from 11:00 pm to 12:00 pm for a permit.  Mr. Bob Kendrick 

asked why the ordinance needed to be changed.  Mayor Coleman stated that the change had been requested by a 

local business owner.  This change would be inconsistent with the times allowed in most municipalities. 

(Exhibit B)  Mr. Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 

unanimously. (6:33) 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the amendment as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers.  The vote was 3 

Yays: Mr. Huggins, Ms. Morrow, and Mr. Withers; and 2 Nays: Mr. Beaty and Mr. Martin.  As per G.S. 

§160A-75, “no ordinance nor any action having the effect of any ordinance may be finally adopted on the date on 

which it is introduced except by an affirmative vote equal to or greater than two thirds of all the actual membership 
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of the council, excluding vacant seats and not including the mayor unless the mayor has the right to vote on all 

questions before the council”, this amendment must come up for vote again at the next meeting as it would take an 

affirmative vote by 4 board members to pass on the first reading. 

 

Old Business: 

 

Item 9A was carried over from the last meeting to consider setting a policy on the provision of group health 

insurance for Town employees retiring with 30 years of credited service.  It was tabled, pending several 

amendments be made to the originally proposed policy. (Exhibit C)  It has been the understanding that retirees 

with 30 years of service with the Town of Dallas, who retire at an age less than the current Medicare Eligible 

age, will continue to receive group healthcare coverage with the Town until they reach the current Medicare 

Eligible Age.  While this has been a standing verbal policy, there has been no written policy.  In order maintain 

consistency and structure, this policy should be formally adopted and placed in the Town’s Personnel Policy 

Manual.  Mr. Withers made a motion to table this item until the next meeting in order to determine the number 

of employees with 20+ years of service.  The motion died for lack of a second.  Mr. Martin made a motion that 

upon retirement from the Town of Dallas, the Town would cease to provide group health insurance for the 

retired employee or their dependents, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried by a vote of 4-1, as follows: 

 

  Yays – Mr. Martin, Mr. Beaty, Ms. Morrow, and Mr. Huggins 

  Nays – Mr. Withers 

 

Staff will write up the appropriate policy and present it to the Board for information at the next meeting.  No 

approval will be necessary, as the policy was just approved. 

 

Item 9B concerned wastewater treatment proposals with Gastonia.  Dallas made a proposal to Gastonia to be a 

long-term customer of wastewater treatment at a guaranteed rate of cost plus 15%.  Gastonia was not interested 

in this proposal at those rates and terms and proposed a substantially higher rate.  Dallas then made a counter 

proposal to purchase treatment plant capacity from Gastonia.  Again, Gastonia responded to the negative. 

(Exhibit D) Town staff seeks direction from the Board as to further negotiations.  Staff recommends that we do 

not pursue further negotiations for treatment, but that work is made toward an inter-connect with Gastonia to 

provide for future emergencies with the two municipalities sharing the cost of the project, which is estimated to 

be approximately $175,000. (Exhibit E)  Mr. Beaty made a motion for Mr. Palenick to draft a response to 

Gastonia expressing Dallas’ appreciation for their discussions and acknowledging that the two sides are too far 

apart on the treatment negotiations to continue those talks, but that Dallas would be agreeable to a joint inter-

connect project with both municipalities sharing equally in the cost of the project; seconded by Mr. Martin, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Item 9C did not require an action, but is of great interest to Dallas.  A developer has plans for a 103 unit 

apartment complex on land previously annexed into the Town limits.  This project has applied for a Federal 

Housing Grant to subsidize the project.  If this grant is received, the complex would become a subsidized 

housing project that would require that at least 26 of the 103 units be rented to tenants that have incomes below 

30% of the County Median Income and at least 41 of the 103 units be rented to tenants that have incomes below 

50% of the County Median Income.  The Town has the right to submit its position concerning the project, as a 

matter of record. (Exhibit F) Mr. Beaty made a motion to direct the Manager to issue a letter to the Housing 

Finance Agency objecting to a government subside of the apartment project plan presented, seconded by Mr. 

Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was presentation by Chief Buckner of a proposed policy for the activation of the Emergency Warning 

Siren.  (Exhibit G) Since the Town has installed the outdoor emergency warning siren, it is necessary that the 
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Board formally adopt a policy that establishes a protocol and procedures for the siren’s activation.  Mr. Withers 

made a motion to approve the policy as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was a proposal from Mr. Palenick to set a policies and fees for use of recreational facilities by 

individuals or groups not involved in Town-sanctioned recreational activities.  Mr. Palenick made a presentation 

of an initial policy and fee structure for the Board to review. (Exhibit H)  A Work Session was set for Thursday, 

August 23, 2012 in order for the Board to develop these policies and fees. 

 

Item 10C was a resolution directing the Town Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of a petition filed for 

voluntary annexation by Jeff Comer, Riverside Fish House. (Exhibit I) Mr. Withers made a motion to approve 

the resolution, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D was a request from Mr. Palenick for the Board to appoint a Commissioner and an Alternate to the 

Electricities Board for Non-Power Agencies.  Each member municipality is allowed to select a Commissioner-

representative and an Alternate to serve on the Board.  Currently, the Town is represented by Ed Munn, who is 

no longer with Dallas, and Doug Huffman is the Alternate.  Mr. Palenick recommended appointing Doug 

Huffman as the Commissioner and himself as the Alternate.  Mr. Withers made a motion to appoint Doug 

Huffman as the Commissioner-representative for Dallas and Jim Palenick as the Alternate to the Electricities 

Board for Non-Power Agencies, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10E was a request from Mr. Palenick to amend the Town’s Schedule of Fees and Charges to include “lot-

cutting” rates.  Since approving the Town Fee Schedule in conjunction with the Fiscal Year 2013 budget, it was 

discovered that the fees for bush-hogging and/or weed-eating were not included, even though they have been in 

place. (Exhibit J) Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the revised Schedule of Fees and Charges, seconded by 

Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report highlighting various projects underway. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  (8:20) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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